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Closed Session – 6:00 PM 
Regular Meeting – 7:00 PM 

New Camden Public Library Boardroom 
118 Hwy 343 North 

 

MINUTES 

A Regular Meeting of the Camden County Board of Commissioners was held on May 2, 2022 in the boardroom of 
the New Camden Public Library in Camden, North Carolina.   
 
CALL TO ORDER  
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Ross Munro at 6:00 PM.  Also Present: Vice-Chair Tiffney White, 
Commissioners Tom White, Clayton Riggs and Randy Krainiak.   Administration Staff Present: County Manager 
Ken Bowman and Clerk to the Board Karen Davis. 
 
CLOSED SESSION 
 
Motion to go into Closed Session to discuss personnel and economic development. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
Motion to recess out of Closed Session. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
The Chairman reconvened the Board of Commissioners.   
 
INVOCATION & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Rev. William Sawyer gave the invocation and the Board led in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ITEM 1.  CONSIDERATION OF AGENDA        
The agenda was amended to add the Brightspeed Grant Application to New Business as Item 5.G.   
 
Motion to approve the agenda as amended. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tom White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
ITEM 2.  CONFLICT OF INTEREST DISCLOSURE STATEMENT     
Clerk to the Board Karen Davis read the Conflict of Interest Disclosure Statement. 
 
ITEM 3.  PUBLIC COMMENTS          
 
Ronald Inge of Spence Avenue, South Mills, made a request of the Board in regard to decisions concerning new 
subdivisions in South Mills.  Mr. Inge requested that the Board take into consideration issues of concern to South 
Mills residents such as roads, water and the upcoming meeting of the South Mills Water Association.   
 
Bob Krainiak of Maple Drive, Camden, addressed the Board in regard to a lot located in Camden Station that he 
donated to the County.  Mr. Krainiak gave a brief description of the game of Pickleball and encouraged the Board to 
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use the donated lot as a Pickleball court due to the interest of a number of citizens.  He added that there are grants 
available through AARP that would fund installation of the court. 
 
ITEM 4.  PRESENTATIONS          
 

A. 2021-2022 Needs-Based School Capital Fund Grant – Ken Bowman / Dr. Joe Ferrell 
 
County Manager Ken Bowman explained that a grant application was submitted last year for additional capital funds 
through the 2021-2022 Needs-Based School Capital Fund Grant.  Mr. Bowman recognized School Superintendent 
Dr. Joe Ferrell to present the results of the grant award. 
 
Dr. Ferrell included the following in his remarks: 

• November 2017 – Received the first grant for a new high school in the amount of $2,287,200. 
• November 2019 – Received the second grant for a new high school in the amount of $10M. 
• November 2020 – $33M Bond Referendum passed with 73% of voters voting yes.   
• Initial estimated total costs for the new high school - $64M; Board of Education made significant cuts for a 

total estimated cost of $45M 
• Items that were cut were added back into the plan for grant submittal. 
• April 2022 - Additional funding through the 2021-2022 Needs-Based School Capital Fund was approved in 

the amount of $27,712,800. 
• Total Awards in Grant Funds - $40M, which is 80% of the $50M requested.   
• Appreciation of support to the Board of Commissioners and County Manager. 

 

 
 
South Camden Water & Sewer District Board of Directors 
 
The Chairman recessed the Board of Commissioners and called to order the South Camden Water & Sewer District 
Board of Directors Meeting.   
 
Public Comments – None 
 
Consideration of the Agenda  
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Motion to approve the agenda as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
New Business 

A. Monthly Report – Chuck Jones 
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Motion to approve the monthly report as presented.   

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
Adjourn 
Motion to adjourn South Camden Water & Sewer Board of Directors. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
The Chairman adjourned the South Camden Water & Sewer Board of Directors and reconvened the Board of 
Commissioners. 
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ITEM 5.  NEW BUSINESS          
 

A. Keeter Barn Landing Major Conservation Subdivision Preliminary Plan – Amber Curling 
 
Keeter Barn Landing LLC is requesting Preliminary Plan approval for Keeter Barn Landing Major Subdivision.  The 
following items have been submitted with the package:  Land Use Application/Preliminary Plan/Staff Findings/TRC 
inputs/Deed/Neighborhood Meeting Results.  The Subdivision consists of 37 single family lots located on the 
southwest corner of Keeter Barn Rd and US Hwy 17 in the South Mills Township. 
 
On March 16, 2022 the Planning Board with a 3-2 vote recommend denial of the Keeter Barn Landing Major 
Subdivision application request. 
 
A Public Hearing for Keeter Barn Landing LLC requesting Preliminary Plan approval for Keeter Barn Landing 
Major Subdivision was held on April 4, 2022.  The Board of Commissioners voted to table consideration to the May 
2, 2022 Board of Commissioners meeting.  
 
Chairman Munro requested staff to update the fee structure for connection to the County sewer system for the next 
meeting.   
 
Motion to table consideration to the next meeting to allow the developer and the County to meet to work on 
fees that would allow hookup to the county sewage, which would eliminate drainage issues and that it be 
placed on next month’s agenda. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tom White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
B. BusPatrol Automated School Bus Cameras – Britton Overton 

 
Britton Overton, Director of Transportation for Camden County Schools, addressed the Board in regard to 
BusPatrol, a school bus safety program that employs the use of stop-arm safety technology.  Stop-arm cameras and 
automated stop-arm enforcement laws permit local law enforcement to leverage technology while enforcing school 
bus stopping laws.  Mr. Overton gave an overview of the program and requested that the Board of Commissioners 
adopt an ordinance which would allow the Board of Education to consider moving forward with the installation and 
operation of automated school bus safety cameras.   
 
Mr. Overton noted that BusPatrol shoulders the financial risks involved in deploying a fully automated stop-arm 
program.  According to BusPatrol, this includes the cost of procurement, installation and maintenance of stop-arm 
technology for entire school bus fleets.  Motorists who commit stop-arm violations help fund the safety technology 
and program management expenses.  Once costs are recovered, a revenue generation model exists for school 
districts, counties and cities to access new available funding. In the rare case that a partner issues no tickets, 
BusPatrol will even absorb these costs.  The program requires one law enforcement officer designated to review and 
approve the stop-arm violations.   
 
Discussion included: 

• The possible use of an SRO to review and approve the stop-arm violations. 
• The program equips 100% of the bus fleet. (23 buses for Camden Schools) 
• BusPatrol will monitor the camera system to ensure all cameras are functioning properly. 

 
Motion to instruct staff, in consultation with the County Attorney, to present for consideration at a future 
meeting an ordinance allowing installation and operation of automated school bus safety cameras. 



 
Camden County Board of Commissioners 
May 2, 2022 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tom White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

  
C. Tax Report – Ken Bowman 
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30 Largest Unpaid - Real 

 
 
30 Oldest Unpaid – Real 

 
 
30 Largest Unpaid – Personal 

 
 
30 Oldest Unpaid – Personal 
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Motion to approve the tax report as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Ross Munro 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

  
D. Resolution 2022-05-01 Supporting Mid-Currituck Bridge – Ken Bowman 

 
On December 1, 2014 the Camden County Board of Commissioners adopted a Resolution in support of including 
US 158, US 168 and the Mid-Currituck Bridge on the Strategic Transportation Corridors Map.  At the request of the 
Albemarle Rural Planning Organization (ARPO), the Board will consider an updated Resolution Supporting 
Construction of the Mid-Currituck Bridge and Its Continued Inclusion in the State Transportation Improvement 
Plan.   
 
 

  
 
 
Motion to adopt Resolution 2022-05-01 in Support of the Mid-Currituck Bridge. 
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RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tiffney White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

  
E. Resolution 2022-05-02 in Support of the Nursing & Allied Health Simulation Facility at COA – Ken 

Bowman 
 
Commissioner Riggs, a member of the College of the Albemarle Board of Trustees, spoke in support of the 
Resolution.   
 
Motion to adopt Resolution 2022-05-02 in Support of the Nursing & Allied Health Simulation Facility at 
COA. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

  
 

  
 

F. Set Public Hearing – Proposal to Purchase Property for the New High School – Ken Bowman 
 
It has come to the attention of the County leadership that the property located on Route 343 North that has been 
designated for the new high school is less than desirable to develop due to the subsoils located on the property.  
After much work and various soil samplings the Manager at Risk, MB Kahn, has determined the cost to mitigate the 
site would drive the cost up significantly upwards of $4M. In addition, the location of the school along Route 343 
North will create traffic issues for both the traveling public and those using the school location. 
 
With that in mind, the County wanted to look for an alternate site for the new high school. The location being 
considered is located across from the County Administration Building on Hwy 158 East. This project site is located 
along the south side of NC Hwy 158 (Shortcut Road) in Camden, North Carolina. More specifically, the site is 
located approximately 0.5 miles east of the NC Hwy 158 and NC State Road 34 intersection and was observed to 
consist of an open agricultural area. The property consists of 194 acres of which 60-70 acres would be designated 



 
Camden County Board of Commissioners 
May 2, 2022 

for the new high school. This property will provide adequate space for the new building, parking, sports fields and 
expansion when needed.  
 
The County has already contracted with Timmons Group to conduct an environmental analysis and soil borings on 
this site to ensure the land is satisfactory for the new high school. 
 
Motion to set the Public Hearing for the proposal to purchase property for the new high school for June 6, 
2022. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Tom White 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

  
 
 
 
 

G. Brightspeed Grant Application – Ken Bowman 
 
Access to broadband is no longer a luxury, but a necessity that serves as an economic engine and connects a global 
world.  Rural localities like ours are lacking in the infrastructure that is a foundation for economic growth, job 
creation, global competitiveness and quality of life.   
 
Connect Holding II, LLC d/b/a Brightspeed desires to partner with Camden County anticipating a collaboration on a 
contract to be executed if the Broadband Office awards a GREAT Grant Award to Brightspeed for the project during 
the supplemental round of applications due on May 4, 2022. 
 
The grant application is seeking $4M from the state grant with a county match of $50K in ARP funds to provide 75 
miles of fiber-based broadband services to approximately 1,683 locations in an area that will benefit tremendously 
from this technology deployment.   
 
We see this grant application as an exciting opportunity to expand broadband service to those areas currently 
unserved and provide significant and tangible benefits with regards to economic development and education, by 
encouraging businesses to come, stay and grow, and allowing our students access to critical information efficiently 
in their homes.   
 
Recommendation of staff is approval and allow the Chairman to sign the Memorandum of Understanding with 
Brightspeed. 
 
Motion to approve the application for the Brightspeed Grant as presented. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Ross Munro 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 
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ITEM 6.  BOARD APPOINTMENTS         
 

A. Library Board 
 
Motion to approve the reappointments of Anita Cuthrell, Monique Chamblee, and Anna Smith to the 
Library Board. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
Motion to rescind the appointment of Dave Parks to the Planning Board and Board of Adjustment. 

 RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
ITEM 7.  CONSENT AGENDA          
 

A. BOC Meeting Minutes – April 4, 2022 

B. BOC Meeting Minutes – April 6, 2022 

C. Budget Amendments 
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D. School Budget Amendments 
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E. Tax Collection Report 
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F. DMV Monthly Report 

 
 

G. Pickups, Releases & Refunds 
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H. Surplus Property 
 

Department Item Disposal Method Suggested Value Reason for Surplus 
Library 2 Dell Desktop 

Computers 
Recycle $0 Replaced 

Social Services 8 desk chairs Disposal $0 Replaced 
 

 
I. Estimated Property Values 

 

 
 

J. Resolution Establishing Official Meeting Place of the Board of Commissioners 
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K. Set Public Hearing – 2022-2026 Capital Improvement Program (June 6, 2022) 

L. Set Public Hearing – FY 2022-2023 Proposed Budget (June 6, 2022) 
 
 
ITEM 8.  COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORT        
 
County Manager Ken Bowman included the following in his report: 

• NCACC District Meeting – May 5th; 5:30 PM at the Historic 1767 Chowan County Courthouse  
• Paddle to the Border – May 7th; 9:00 AM at the Visitor’s Center 
• Mother’s Day – Sunday, May 8th 
• NC Potato Festival – May 20-22 
• Memorial Day – May 30th; County Offices Closed 
• Ribbon Cutting Ceremony for the new Library – June 6th, 1:00 PM 
• Public Hearings for the Capital Improvement Program and FY 2022-2023 Budget – June 6, 2022 
• Next BoC Meeting – June 6th, 7:00 PM 

 
ITEM 9.  COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS         
 
Commissioner Clayton Riggs reported the following: 

• COA Board of Trustees participated in a 3-day training session on ethics and funding.   
• Albemarle District Jail – 33% increase in funding due to an insufficient number of employees and federal 

inmate count.  If the numbers increase reimbursement to counties will continue.   
 
ITEM 10.  INFORMATION, REPORTS & MINUTES FROM OTHER AGENCIES    
Provided for information only: 

A. Register of Deeds Report 

B. Library Report 
 
ITEM 11. OTHER MATTERS          
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Chairman Ross Munro acknowledged MB Kahn Construction, Boomerang Design, and County Staff for their 
respective roles in the completion of the new library.   
 
ITEM 12. ADJOURN           
 
Motion to adjourn. 

RESULT: PASSED [5-0] 
MOVER: Clayton Riggs 
AYES: Tom White, Ross Munro, Clayton Riggs, Tiffney White, Randy Krainiak 

 
There being no further matters for discussion Chairman Ross Munro adjourned the meeting at 7:51 PM.   
 

ATTEST: 
 
 
 
            
Ross B. Munro, Chairman    Karen M. Davis 
Camden County Board of Commissioners  Clerk to the Board of Commissioners 


